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El Paso Chapter, Military Officers Association of 
America.  It is published bi-monthly, even months, 
to inform the membership of issues and activities 
of interest to all.  elpasomoaa.org is a non-profit 
entity within the State of Texas organized to 
represent the membership and to support the 
activities of  the Texas Council of Chapters and  
MOAA National. Advertising contained on the 
website and in the newsletter and directory are not 
endorsed by the Chapter and does not represent 
any recommendation to the membership.  
Opinions expressed in articles contained herein 
are not necessarily those of the membership as 
a whole or  the Chapter.  Questions should be 
directed to the Editor, at the Chapter office.

The advertisements that appear in 
this publication/website do not reflect an 
endorsment by MOAA or the El Paso Chapter.

WM. DAVITT, EYE M.D.
Eye Diseases • Lid Surgery • Research • BOTOX

William F. Davitt III, M.D.
8815 Dyer, Suite 130

915-757-3937
wfdavitt@juno.com
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PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE
COL Forrest Smith, USA, Retired

October Border Bulletin remarks for the MOAA President

   For the past six months the MOAA Board of Directors has been discussing the 
future of the El Paso MOAA Chapter.  Despite the Chapter’s recognition nationally 
as a Five Star Chapter for the past fifteen consecutive years, and despite having 
received numerous additional national awards for the Border Bulletin and Com-
munications, the Board of Directors is faced with the exceedingly difficult task of 
considering the closure of the El Paso MOAA Chapter.  Two key factors are influ-
encing this decision:  (1) Key leadership turnover and (2) dwindling chapter mem-
bership.  Several key leadership positions will be vacated this year.  The chapter 
needs new leaders to volunteer and assume these key positions.  Additionally, our 
Chapter, as well as virtually every other Veteran Service Organization (VSO) in El 
Paso, is facing dramatically decreasing new membership enrollment, impacting 
both potential candidates for key positions, and membership funds.

  I want to appeal to our readership and our membership, to actively participate and assist in our efforts to recruit new 
leaders in order to continue the great work the Chapter has performed since its inception in 1955.   I have identified below, 
the Board of Director (BOD) positions for Officers, Directors, and Committees, and I have highlighted in red those key posi-
tions that are currently projected to be vacant after December 2019.  Elections for BOD positions occur during the December 
luncheon.   After serving as President for eight of the last ten years, this will be my final year as the MOAA President.  In ad-
dition to the MOAA President position, additional key positions that will be vacated include the President of the 501c3 MOAA 
Outreach program; the Publications/Editor; and the Post Liaison.  If we do not get new leaders to fill these key positions for 
the December elections, then we will have to consider closing the El Paso Chapter. 

What are you doing?  So what else can you do as a member of the El Paso 
active duty and retiree military community?    

A.  Get Informed.  Understand MOAA’s Top Ten Goals for the year, and track 
MOAA’s progress in fighting for your compensation and benefits.

Stay connected  to MOAA: 
www.elpasomoaa.org:
www.moaa.org:
takeaction.moaa.org
www.moaa.org/linkedin;						    
www.facebook.com/moaa; 
www.facebook.com/moaaspouse; 					              
www.youtube.com/TheMOAAChannel

B.  Get involved.  
(1)  Communicate directly with your political representatives.  You can 
send elected officials your own message of support utilizing MOAA National’s 
website, Legislative Action Center.  You can also choose a MOAA-suggested 
message telling your elected leaders to support veteran focused legislation, 
especially important now as congressional leaders begin the debate on the 
NDAA.  Your message will be pushed automatically to your House and Sen-
ate leaders.  Communicate directly to your elected officials and be heard.  It’s 
easy.  Go to www.moaa.org, and use their simple tools.  Its is easy…and it is 
effective.

(2)  Become a MOAA Member and speak with one voice.  Your membership 
entitles you to access to, and use of valuable planning tools, and continuous 
lobbying efforts to preserve your earned military benefits.  Join now by visiting 
www.elpasomoaa.org.  

  “Professional Leaders belong to Professional Organizations.”  Become part of 
the solution.  Join MOAA.  

“Never Stop Serving

Officers:
President		
Vacant
Secretary		
Col Steve Barrett
Treasurer		
Mrs. Elma Smith
Chaplain		
Mrs. Connie Sullivan
President, MOAA Outreach
(501c3 program)	
Vacant

Directors:
Immediate past President	
Vacant
Legislative Liaison		
CW2 Dave Garcia
Membership Chair		
CPT Steve Mendoza
Programs			 
Col Bob Pitt
Public Relations		
LTC Martha Caldwell
Publications/Editor/Marketing
Vacant
Surviving Spouse Liaison			
Ms. Connie Sullivan

Committees:
Webmaster/Mass Email	
LTC Bill Moore
Personal Affairs Cmte	
Mr. Joe Hernandez
Transitioning Officer Placement 
Col Chuck Wehmhoner
Chair ROTC/JROTC/Youth	
LTC Webster Powell
Database			 
LTC Bill Moore
Door Prizes		
LTC Martha Caldwell
Post Liaison		
Vacant

Board composition as of December 2019:
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The Outreach Foundation was originally organized to support the military com-
munities of the El Paso area. The areas of directed support are:

1. The Active duty units and families assigned to Fort Bliss, Texas by providing 
    financial contributions for activities which will enhance espirit de corps. 
2. The Outreach Foundation will support military beneficiaries in the El Paso 
   community through financial and educational resource programs conducted 
   by the Fort Bliss garrison.
3. The Outreach Foundation will support food drives, food baskets, and needed 
    family items supporting needy soldiers in the military.
4. The Outreach Foundation will support local ROTC and JROTC programs 
    through mentorship programs and recognition of commissioning and/or grad
    uation.
5. The Outreach Foundation will provide information and updates on issues af
    fecting military benefits to our beneficiaries.
6. The Outreach Foundation will encourage community support and involve
   ments by sponsoring various events such as adopt a soldier program for 
   deployed soldiers and job fairs conducted through the El Paso Chamber of 
   Commerce.

As you review this varied activity listing you can determine that the current Foun-
dation support programs do not cover all of the possible areas that our originators 
suggested. The Foundation and the Chapter membership have supported the Jr. 
Enlisted Food Bank, but not many of the other suggested areas for Active Duty 
personnel. The last Board Meeting began a discussion on how the Foundation 
could expand its support to the Active Military families and events. The Founda-
tion has been very active with support to the UTEP ROTC through the Gold Bar 
program. Several JROTC financial requests have been met with sponsorship of 
military events such as the Bataan Death March Reenactment, Army 10 miler, 
Drill Team Competition, and achievement awards. These two suggested areas 
have been well covered as suggested. The Foundation has also been very active 
in supporting the various veteran transition programs. There is much more to be 
done to fulfill and meet the founding fathers’ suggested support by the Founda-
tion.

Participating on the Foundation Board has been a very rewarding and a tremen-
dous experience over the past two years. I have submitted my resignation as of 
the end of the year as President of the Foundation to COL(R) Smith. To continue 
the fine work of the Foundation will require an individual to step forward and vol-
unteer to lead the Foundation’s future through the coming years.

	  Never Stop Serving
	
	

	 JacH. Kotter 
	 Jack H. Kotter
	 BG, USA, Retired		

 El Paso MOAA
Outreach Foundation

Board of Directors:
President

Brigadier General Jack Kotter
Vice-President

Colonel Lennie Enzel
Secretary

Lieutenant Colonel Bill Moore
Treasurer

Ms. Elma Smith
Programs

Captain David Thackston
Advisory Director 

Colonel Forrest Smith

FREE BASIC
MEMBERSHIP

Contact the El Paso MOAA 
Membership Director 
(membership@elpasomoaa.org) for 
additional information.

(in MOAA National) to active 
warrant and commissioned officers 
dedicated to maintaining a strong 
national defense and to preserving 
the earned entitlements of 
members of the uniformed services, 
their families and survivors.

The El Paso Chapter MOAA
needs you!

You Need MOAA! 
See Membership!

OCTOBER 2019
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OCTOBER

Meeting Program

Lunch Menu

Saturday, 12 October
Underwood Golf Course

Please submit your Lunch
Reservations no later than

Monday, 7 October 2019

Treasurer: MOAA
PO Box 6144

El Paso, TX 79906-0144

$ 20 Per Person

REMITTANCE
ENVELOPE ENCLOSED

All dinner reservations 
with payment to our 

postal mail box

Sequence of Events
11:00 — 11:45	 Social Hour

11:45 — 1200	 Opening Ceremony

12:00 — 12:45	 Meal Service

12:45 — 13:30	 Program

13:30 — 13:45	 Door Prize Drawing

13:45 — 14:00	 Closing Ceremony

Country-Fried Steak
 w/Creamed Gravy

Steamed Broccoli, 
Cauliflower,

 & Baby Carrots

Potatoes Au Gratin

Tossed Green Salad; 

Roll and Butter

Coffee, Iced Tea & Water

MOAA Cake

Mr. Wayne Thorton, past president, 
sun bowl association

Colonel Forrest Smith, Chapter President, greets Luncheon Guest Speaker, Congresswoman Veronica Escobar. 16th Congres-
sional District, Texas, at the August 2019 Membership Meeting and Luncheon.

Wayne Thornton will be the guest speaker discussing the 2019 Tony the Ti-
ger Sun Bowl on December 31st at Noon at the Sun Bowl and the many other 
Sun Bowl Association related events that effect the entire community such as the 
WestStar Bank Don Haskins Sun Bowl Classic, Sun Bowl Thanksgiving Day Pa-
rade, Punt Pass and Kick Competition, Cheerleading Camp, Marathon All-Ameri-
ca Golf Classic and many other signature events.

 
Mr. Thornton has been a volunteer with the Sun Bowl Association for 30 years 

and is a 2005 past president of the Association. He has been employed by the El 
Paso Parks and Recreation Department for 42 years. 

 
In attendance with Mr. Thornton as well will be the 2019-2020 Sun Bowl Queen, 

Elizabeth Vega  and the Sun Bowl Lady in Waiting Diana Martinez, both Seniors 
at the University of Texas at El Paso.
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William Beaumont 
Army Medical Center Pharmacy

New Hours of Operation Effective April 1, 2019    

WBAMC — Mendoza — SFMC
Monday to Friday 7:30 am - 5:00 pm

WBAMC
Saturday 7:00 am - 3:00 pm

East Bliss
Monday to Friday 7:00 am - 4:00 pm

CLOSED FOR LUNCH  12:00 pm - 1:00 pm
+

*Freedom Crossing
Monday to Friday 9:30 am - 6:00 pm

Desert Sage (Westside)
Monday to Friday 7:30 am - 4:30 pm

*REFILLS ONLY: Must be made ONLINE or by PHONE.

Report a 
Retiree Death 

Monday - Friday:
0730 - 1700

915-568-5207
After Hours (Installation)

915-569-6950/6951

EL PASO VA HEALTH 
CARE SYSTEM PHARMACY

There are four convenient options for refilling prescriptions which 
can then be mailed directly to your home.

Choose any process that is easy for you to use:

• Call the automated phone system at (915) 564-6100 ext. 6110 or     
  1-800-672-3782 ext.6110.  
  Follow the directions to process your refill.
• Mail in your refill slips.
• Drop the refill slip in the mail-out box located in the pharmacy.
• Use the MyHealtheVet Website: www.myhealth.va.gov 
  Please note, window service at the Pharmacy will be limited to new   
  prescriptions only.  So, for all refills, please use one of the 4 options   
  listed above.

Location: 2nd Floor, West Hallway.

Hours:
Mon - Fri., 8:00am-4:30pm; 
Except Tues., 9:00am-4:30pm

New Online Notice of Death Option 
Reporting the death of a retiree can be a difficult time for any-

one. We know that many in the RSO community will assist the 
family with this task, and waiting on the phone to report a death 
can take valuable time out of your day. Therefore, DFAS has 
worked to correct the issues that forced the removal of the online 
form used to report the death of a retiree. We are pleased to report 
that as of March 1, 2018, the online option has been restored. 

To use the online Notice of Death option, click on the link at the 
top of the Retired Military & Annuitants main page, which is located 
at https://www.dfas.mil/retiredmilitary. This will take you to a form 
where you will enter all of the pertinent information. 

When reporting a retiree’s death, be sure to have the following 
information available: 

• Retiree’s full name 
• Retiree’s SSN 

• The date of death 
• Cause of death 
• Marital status 

• If married, the wedding date 

The form also asks for your name, address, phone number and 
email address. As a third party completing this form for someone 
else, please use the information of the person who reported the 
death to you. Updates on the status of the claim will be sent to the 
email address pro-vided, including an email verifying that the notifi-
cation was received.

• Computer use • Scan
• Internet access • Faxes
• Affordable Bulk Printing
• Graphic Desing • Copies

•Logo Design • Email

915.755.6089
915.303.1561  text only
915.757.2452|915.755.5705
northeastprinting@yahoo.com
northeast printing

Monday - Friday 8:30 to 5:30 
 9728 Dyer St, Suite AA
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El Paso’s own Helen of Troy sells 
many branded products, one of which 
is Hydro Flask, a top selling insulated 
water bottle that keeps ice water chilled 
in the sweltering summer heat. On a 
recent summer afternoon, I counted no 
less than 4 Hydro Flask bottles in my 
house as everyone was sipping ice wa-
ter trying to stay hydrated. 

Every organ in our body requires 
plenty of water to function properly. 
Water is critical in maintaining our body 

DOC’S CORNER
Dr. Daniel Washburn.

temperature, removing waste, ensuring 
our muscles work properly and even af-
fects the heart’s ability to pump blood 
efficiently. Unfortunately, we constantly 
loose water from our body day and night 
when we sweat, breath and go to the 
bathroom. This can easily lead to dehy-
dration if we are not cautious. 

The question often arises, “how much 
fluid do I need to stay hydrated?” It has 
been suggested that 50-65 ounces of 
water a day is needed. However, fluid 
requirements vary widely from person to 
person depending on many factors such 
as the climate we live in, clothing we 
wear, our activity level, how much we 
sweat and how heavy we breath. Even 
medications such as diuretics or water 
pills and medical conditions like diabe-
tes and heart disease can increase our 
need for water replacement. So, how 
much fluid you need to stay hydrated is 
unique to you.

Two good indicators you can use to 
know you are well hydrated is not feel-
ing thirsty and having urine that is clear 

or light yellow and not dark yellow or 
amber. Signs of dehydration are thirst, 
dry mouth, dark urine, headache and 
fatigue. For good health, we should 
never let ourselves get dehydrated to 
this point.

Water is the best fluid for hydrating. 
Sports drinks are a good idea when 
exercising heavily because it helps re-
place electrolytes. Alcohol and caffein-
ated beverages are not recommended 
for hydration and can even contribute to 
dehydration. Fruit juice and fruit drinks 
are high in carbs and are ok in modera-
tion but should not be a main source of 
hydration.

Whether drinking water out of an in-
sulated water bottle or other container, 
maintaining good hydration is a simple 
step to improving our health. You can 
drink water straight, iced or with lemon or 
other flavoring but make sure to always 
keep water nearby and drink throughout 
the day to stay well hydrated.

retiree pay dates for 2019 annuitant pay dates for 2019

direct deposit Dates

february 1

march 1

april 1

may 1

may 31

july 1

august 1

august 30

october 1

november 1

november 29

december 31

direct deposit Dates

february 1

march 1

april 1

may 1

june 3

july 1

august 1

september 3

october 1

november 1

december 2

january 2, 2020

Month

January

February

March

April

May

June

July

August

September

October

November

December 

Month

January

February

March

April

May

June

July

August

September

October

November

December 

NEW MEMBERS

RENEWALS

LTC Victoria Luminarias
CPT Daniel Moreno, III

Mr. Scott Hayes

CW2 Theodore Swager
CW3 Emmett Wofford

CW4 George Patt
LTC Tu Nguyen

Mrs. Connie Sullivan
LTC Wesley Linder

Mrs. Christina Poessiger
LTC CB Mape

Mrs. Jan Rasmussen
W01  James Schreiner

LTC John Uxer
COL Gary Mundy
CW2 William Tidd
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surviving spouse Liaison
Mrs. Connie Sullivan

As most people in our nation, our 
hearts still go out to the victims' fami-
lies that are going through such a trau-
matic experience, not only in El Paso 
but throughout our country and our 
prayers are with them.

The day of the incident at WalMart in 
El Paso , TX , I was very close to the 

area, at Costco’s and could have been 
one of the people in the parking lot 
since that is the WalMart I have gone 
to because it's so close to the Costco 
Store.

God works in beautiful and mysteri-
ous ways, I believe, because I decided 
to go to store right across from that par-
ticular WalMart at the time of the shoot-
ings. When I came out of the store, I 
saw ambulances pass by and thought 
that there had been a traffic accident, 
so I just went to a store close to my 
house. When I got home, I didn't have 
words to thank my Lord when I heard 
the news of

the tragedy at the Cielo Vista Mall.

We never know what fate has in store 
for us, but we do know, for us believ-
ers, that when such a circumstance as 
that happens, that God will be with our 
loved ones to comfort and sooth their 

hearts. Our city has come together in a 
wonderful and miraculous way and we 
know that we will get through this trust-
ing in our Supreme Being.

I feel sorry for the people because 
I myself have gone through the emo-
tional devastation of losing a loved one. 
My oldest brother was killed in an ex-
plosion from a grenade in Fort Bragg, 
North Carolina. He was in the Army, 
a Paratrooper and was 22 years old. 
He only had one month before his dis-
charge. While driving with three other 
troopers in a jeep traveling next to a 
training camp

ground, a grenade was thrown to the 
wrong side hitting the vehicle and kill-
ing all four of the soldiers.

Tragedies take a long time to heal 
but knowing that God is with us, makes 
all the difference in the world.
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BY COL. CONSTANCE J. MOORE, USA (RET.), ARMY NURSE CORPS ASSOCIATION HISTORIAN
INCLUSIVITY AND DIVERSITY: INSIGHTS INTO ARMY RESERVE NURSING HISTORY 1899-1918

 1. Mary Sarnecky, A History of the Army Nurse Corps (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1999): 43.
 2. Ibid., 68.
 3. Ibid., 71.
 4. Ibid., 91.
 5. “Ready,” American Journal of Nursing 17 no. 6 (March 1917), 469

In 1899, one and half years before 
the official beginning of the Army Nurse 
Corps, the Army established a “re-
serve” or “eligible” list so that Spanish 
American War veteran nurses could 
nominate themselves to be called to ac-
tive duty in time of national crisis. The 
plan called for the listees to contact the 
Surgeon General twice yearly to verify 
their availability. Nurses received no 
training, pay or benefits unless they 
were called to active duty.  

By 1908, only twenty names occu-
pied the reserve list -far below the end 
strength that was desired. The Surgeon 
General was not happy about the low 
numbers and placed the blame square-
ly on the shoulders of Superintendent 
Dita Kinney. When she resigned her 
position, he replaced her with a high-
ly respected nurse, Jane Delano who 
held two key positions in nursing orga-
nizations. She was the president of the 
American Nurses Association and the 
chairman of the National Committee 
of the American Red Cross. He hoped 
this highly energetic woman could also 
serve as the superintendent of the 
Army Nurse Corps and combine the ef-
forts of all three organizations to solve 
the recruitment problems.  

Delano accomplished the mission by 
employing several strategies. First, she 
threw out the military-managed eligibil-
ity list and used the clout and prestige 
of the American Red Cross to attract 

eligible nurses. They diligently adver-
tised for the elite young women to vol-
unteer for war or disaster either paid 
or unpaid. By 1911, more than 2,000 
nurses joined the Army reserve as Red 
Cross nurses. 

At the beginning of World War I, plan-
ners thought that 10,000 nurses would 
satisfactorily sustain the war effort. 
Early entrance standards limited ap-
pointments to a restricted age group 
of unmarried white women who were 
American citizens. Ultimately, the pro-
jected need was woefully inadequate. 
When a requirement for 50,000 nurs-
es was projected, admission criteria 
were adjusted: age requirements were 
broadened; married female nurses 
were accepted, and qualified nurses 
from allied countries were included. 
Roman Catholic nuns and African 
American nurses were added to the 

SPANISH AMERICAN WAR NURSES WWI NURSES

Please be advised that beginning 
October 1, 2020, federal agencies will 
only accept Texas driver licenses and 
identification cards for official federal 
purposes - including air travel and en-
tering federal facilities - provided the 
Texas driver license or identification 
card is marked REAL ID compliant. 
REAL lD compliance is indicated by 
a gold circle with an inset star located 
on the upper right of the driver license 
or identification card. For additional 
information regarding the REAL ID 
Act, please visit http://www.dps.texas.

gov/DriverLicense/federalRealIdAct.
htm.

Texas Department of Public Safety 
strongly encourages you to renew your 
license prior to October 1, 2020, to en-
sure that you have a REAL lD compli-
ant card. If you already have a REAL 
ID compliant card, as indicated with a 
Gold Star in the upper righthand cor-
ner, you do not need to take any action 
before October 1, 2020.

If you have any questions, please 
email realid@dps.texas.gov.

Fort Bliss offers Texas driver license 

services at 505 Pershing Ave, Room 
A154

Real ID frequently asked ques-
tions for the public are available here 
https://www.dhs.gov/real-id-pub-
lic-faqs.

numbers. What about male nurses? 
None served as Army nurses, although 
a petition representing seven male 
nurses protested their positions as en-
listed soldiers was presented, and later 
rejected by Congress.  

The Army reserves recruited special-
ty nurses in orthopedics, public health, 
nervous and mental services. Reserve 
nurses served in ambulance units, 
hospitals, emergency detachments in 
France, and in far-flung places such 
as Romania, Russia, Serbia, as well 
as in France, and the United States. 
Of the more than 21,000 nurses who 
served, nearly 8,000  were enrolled 
by the Red Cross. Eligibility standards 
loosen when the needs was great. Skill 
levels rather than marital status, race, 
or age seem to be paramount. This in-
clusiveness and diversity became the 
hallmarks of the nurse reserves.

Texas Driver License, REAL ID and You
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2019
EL PASO

CHAPTER
MOAA

EVENTS
SCHEDULE

september 28
october 12

november 28
december 2, 2019
december 7, 2019

december 14, 2019

retiree appreciation day
october membership meeting and luncheon
thanksgiving
giving tuesday
december membership meeting and luncheon
army-navy football
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august 2019
LUNCHEON
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PERSONAL AFFAIRS
Jose Luis Hernandez

Social Security
 Question & Answer

(Question) When should my wife 
start taking Social Security payments? 
My wife will be 63 this year, and I will 
be 66. I don’t plan on taking Social Se-
curity until I retire at age 70. Can my 
wife take her Social Security now and 
then switch to spousal benefits when I 
retire? She has a small pension from 
the school district that she gets now 
of $160 a month. Her Social Security 
will be minimal — approximately $350 
a month. Mine will probably be at the 
maximum. We want to be sure and 
have the right strategy. What do you 
advise?

Answer. Your situation raises a num-
ber of complications. It provides a good 
example of how many people can ben-
efit from inexpensive professional help 
when trying to reach the best Social 
Security claiming decision.

First, since you were born prior 
to 1954, you can take advantage 
of the restricted application claim-
ing option. This option allows you 
to claim spousal benefits on your 
wife’s record while letting your own 
retirement benefits grow until 70, 
or whenever you choose to claim 
them. It will be necessary for your 
wife to claim her retirement benefits 
in order for you to use this option. 
In your case, the spousal benefit 
will not amount to a lot since your 
wife’s benefit is minimal. But it’s free 
money, so no reason to leave it on 
the table. I will return to this matter 
below.
Second, your wife has a pension 
from employment where she did not 

pay Social Security taxes. So, her 
retirement benefit will be reduced 
due to the Windfall Elimination Pro-
vision (WEP). The WEP will not re-
duce her Social Security retirement 
benefit by more than one-half of 
her school pension, which is about 
$160. So, the WEP penalty will be 
about $80 a month at her full retire-
ment age (FRA).
Third, the Government Pension Off-
set (GPO) will reduce her spousal 
benefit, which she can claim once 
you claim your own retirement ben-
efit. Again, since her school pension 
is small, the GPO will have a minimal 
effect. The GPO reduces a spousal 
(or a widow’s) benefit by $2 for ev-
ery $3 of private pension (where no 
Social Security taxes were paid). In 
her case, the spousal benefit will be 
reduced by about $107 at her FRA.

In order to establish your optimal 
claiming strategy, I ran your numbers 
through my company’s software. Here 
is what I found:

• For normal life expectancies for 
both of you, your wife should claim 
her retirement benefits by the time 
you reach your FRA of 66. Then, you 
can use a restricted application to 
claim spousal benefits only. (If you 
have already turned 66, you can re-
quest retroactive payments back to 
your birth month, or for six months, 
whichever is shorter.)
• Your spousal benefit will get you 
about $1,600 a year. While that is not 
a lot of money, there is no reason to 
walk away from it. As I said before, 
it’s free money.
• Finally, you should claim your re-
tirement benefits at 70. Your wife 
can then pick up spousal benefits. At 
this point, your benefit will be about 
$3,700 a month. Your wife’s com-

bined benefit of retirement plus spou-
sal supplement will be about $1,240 
a month. That’s a nice addition to 
your other retirement income.

[Source: MoneyTalksNews | Russell 
Settle | August 15, 2019 ++]

(Question) Are Social Security 
Representatives Ever Wrong? My So-
cial Security benefit is twice what my 
spouse receives. She worked part time, 
and we have been married 54 years. 
I contacted Social Security, and they 
stated that because my spouse elected 
to start drawing her benefit prior to her 
full retirement age, she could not re-
ceive my higher benefit if I predecease 
her. Is that correct?

Answer. This is an unfortunate ex-
ample of people being misled by 
Social Security representatives. It 
happens more often than it should, 
but it reflects two things:
• The high demand for advice as 
more people retire
• Inexperienced Social Security staff 
who have been recently hired due to 
the large number of retirements of 
Social Security staff

If you get a response from some-
one in a Social Security office that you 
suspect might be incorrect, you can 
request to speak with a ‘technical rep-
resentative.” Every office should have 
one. This person should be someone 
with experience who can give you the 
right answer.

To answer your question: When 
the first spouse passes, the surviving 
spouse will receive the higher of the 
two benefits. In your case, this is your 
benefit. The fact that your wife claimed 
her benefit before her normal full retire-
ment age will have no impact on her 
survivor’s benefit. You stated that your Con’td on page  19
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School Year 2020-2021 MOAA Scholarship Information 

Applications open o/a 1 November 2019.  Check MOAA website 
(http://www.moaa.org/scholarship/) for more details. If you have questions, direct 
them to edassist@moaa.org . 

Interest-Free Loan and Grant Program 
Interest-free loans, MOAA's main program, are renewable annually for 
up to five years of full-time undergraduate study. Assistance is 
available only to students who have not yet earned an undergraduate 
degree. The interest-free loan and grant program provides $5,500 
loans, which are renewable for up to five years of undergraduate 
study. Students selected as loan recipients and their military parent 
must sign a promissory note before funds can be disbursed. Loans are 
disbursed in two increments: one-half by early August and one-half by 
mid-December.

Eligibility 
Students (under age 24) who are children of former, active or retired 
officers or active or retired enlisted military personnel are eligible to 
apply. If such a child served in a Uniformed Service before completing 
college, however, his or her maximum age for eligibility will be 
increased by the number of years he or she so served, up to five 
years. Military academy cadets are not eligible for this program.

Selection Criteria Qualified students with a cumulative GPA of 3.0 
or higher on a 4.0 scale are selected on the basis of their scholastic 
ability, activities, and financial need. 

The El Paso Chapter has two designated scholarships: the 
Colonel Joseph C. Rodriquez, MOH, Memorial Scholarship and 
the 1st Armored Division – El Paso Chapter Scholarship. El Paso 
area MOAA Scholarship Recipients for SY 2019 – 2020 are:  

Isabelle K. Barnett,  1st Armored Division — El Paso Chapter 
Scholarship, attending Calvin College 
Kaylee M. Parsont COL Joseph C. Rodriquez, MOH, Memorial 
Scholarship  
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Get yours today at MOAA.ORG; your family will Thank You! 
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October 2019 Membership Meeting & Lunch 

General George Underwood Golf Complex 
3200 Coe Ave., El Paso, TX 79916 

Date  
Time: –

Guest Speaker 

Menu  

Dress:
Cost:

, PO Box 6144, Fort Bliss, TX 79906‐0144

Late Reservations, call Bob Pitt, 915‐533‐5111 
or Bill Moore, 915‐842‐9650, by Noon, 

2 October

.00 per person) made payable to the “El Paso Chapter” is enclosed.
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CHAPLAIN CORNER
Mrs. Connie Sullivan

“lost.” Those food items that are in 
great demand are boxed macaroni 
and cheese, Ramen noodles, cereal, 
oatmeal, pasta and pasta sauce.  If 
you have gently used furniture that 
you no longer want or other items 
such as baby strollers, a call to Hanna 
Okura, Program Director, will get those 
unwanted items to families on Fort 
Bliss who need them.  Furthermore, 
the Commissary will place a large 
carton near the exit for donations of 
non-perishable food from time to time 
during the year.  Also, several times a 
year,  there are brown paper sacks pre-
packaged with food in the commissary 
which you may purchase and place in 
a carton near the exit.

Any help that you might provide will 
be greatly appreciated.  Please contact 
Hannah Okura if you have questions.  
Thank you.

The Junior Enlisted Family Center’s 
Food Pantry serves Fort Bliss needy 
families E-6 and under with non-
perishable food.  Presently, 1200 
families are being assisted. The Food 
Pantry is open Tuesday, Wednesday, 
and Friday from 12 noon until 4:00 
p.m.  Phone #:  915-562-8462  ext.351 
Approximately 150 people are helped 
each day. 

Located in the Trading Post (old 
Commissary), 1717 Marshall Road, 
the entrance is located behind the 
building on the loading docks that face 
the Post Office.  There are steps up to 
a door.  Once you enter the doorway, 
immediately turn left and go down a 
hallway.  The Family Center is straight 
ahead.

If a soldier is in need, the soldier 
must get a form from a chaplain or 
someone in his unit who is authorized 
to provide the form.  Upon entering the 
Family Center, the soldier or spouse 
must provide the form and their military 
ID. The Pantry is dedicated to helping 
the truly needy families.

What can you do to help?  You may 
take donations of non-perishable food 
to the Pantry during the hours they are 
open.  Please don’t leave donations 
on the docks as those items are often 

JUNIOR ENLISTED FAMILY CENTER YMCA FOOD PANTRY

Some of the most hurtful rhetoric 
that has ever been heard , is hearing 
people that have no knowledge of the 
military or have had any members of 
their families or friends serve in our 
Armed Forces, express themselves 
in extremely negative ways concern-
ing the purpose and service our men 

and women do to protect our country 
and help other nations. Many have no 
idea the sacrifices these soldiers go 
through to accomplish the jobs they 
are assigned to.

A few weeks ago, I was at the Oph-
thalmologist Office and while waiting 
for the assistant to call me, I saw a 
man wearing a cap with the words Viet 
Nam on it. I complimented him and he 
was very grateful that I had noticed 
because he seemed very proud of it.

When he sat down next to me, we 
started conversing and he related an 
experience of one of the jobs he and 
his squad had worked at after being 
transferred from Viet Nam to Cam-
bodia. He said that there, they were 
instructed to build a bridge.

The experiences fulfilling that task, he 
said, were so dreadful, horrendous 

and dangerous that it seemed that 
some of them were not going to make 
it. He said, as well, that most of them 
became so ill due to the rainy weather. 
They had to fight huge snakes, lions, 
and survive all sort of insect bites. The 
conditions, he said, were so horrible 
having to fight enormous bugs, but 
that they were there to help the people 
because they had a dire need of that 
bridge. It seemed that God was with 
them every step of the way.

It's so sad that many people don't un-
derstand how great our nation is about 
the humanitarian effort to help other 
countries.

Perhaps if those individuals would 
research the projects our military do 
to assist foreign nations, they would 
know that God helps us, because we 
help others.

Don’t Leave A 
Mess For Your 
Loved Ones
By: Lt. Col Shane Ostrom, USAF (Ret), 
CFP®; Program Director, Finance 
and Benefits Information

When you die, make sure you don’t 
leave behind a mess for your survi-
vors and beneficiaries. To get your 
affairs in order, pull out statements 
on all of your accounts - savings, 
investments, and retirement. 

Review your insurance, loans, 
credit cards, mortgages, properties, 
and even precious metal holdings. 
And don’t forget about your online 
accounts (banks, automatic bills, 
renewals, etc.)

To simplify your finances, consoli-
date similar accounts and get rid of 
programs you don’t use regularly. 
Make a list with usernames and 
passcodes to prevent survivors from 
getting locked out of managing online 
accounts. (Be sure to store it in a 
safe place.) Also, be sure to establish 
beneficiaries for your accounts. Your 
loved ones will thank you.
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CW2 Dave Garcia, USA, Retired
LEGISLATIVE

Greeting Comrades,
In the previous newsletters I have 

mention numerous House and Senate 
Bills that been submitted to our elective 
official in our region to support …Well, 
as we all know time will tell… I’m tak-
ing a different approach with some up-
dates on certain major bills that MOAA 
and other VSO have fought long and 
hard for them to become law…i.e. HR 
203/299 The Blue Water Navy Vietnam 
Act of 2019l and HR 553 /S.622 Mili-
tary widow Tax Elimination…Whish all 
three elective official as signed on as 
co-sponsors…Please continue to con-
tact them to support other Legislation 
matters…  

MOAA Calls on the VA to Move 
Forward With Blue Water Navy 

Benefit Claims
MOAA and other major veterans 

advocacy groups have asked VA Sec-
retary Robert Wilkie to reconsider his 
department’s decision to delay pro-
cessing benefits claims from thou-
sands of veterans who served in the 
waters off Vietnam.

These Blue Water Navy veterans – 
backed by MOAA and other groups — 
recently earned two major, long-fought 
victories that established presumptive 
exposure to herbicides and allowed 
them to claim benefits for a number 
of related illnesses. The first came in 
court, with a favorable ruling in Procop-
io vs. Wilkie. The second came with the 
passage of the Blue Water Navy Viet-
nam Veterans Act, which was signed 
by President Donald Trump last month.

That bill gives VA until Jan. 1, 2020, 
to begin deciding claims, per a VA 
blog post, but MOAA and other groups 
wrote in a July 24 letter to Wilkie that it 
doesn’t require such a delay, nor does 

it supersede the requirements laid out 
in the Procopio case.

The move “will unnecessarily delay 
the provision of VA health care and 
benefits to thousands of aging and ill 
Vietnam veterans and survivors,” says 
the letter, which was signed by MOAA 
President and CEO Lt. Gen. Dana T. 
Atkins, USAF (Ret) along with leaders 
from Disabled American Veterans, Vet-
erans of Foreign Wars, The American 
Legion, Vietnam Veterans of America, 
Paralyzed Veterans of America, AM-
VETS, the Military Order of the Purple 
Heart, and the Fleet Reserve Associa-
tion.

VA Will Begin Deciding Blue Wa-
ter Navy Benefit Claims on Jan. 1
The VA will begin deciding Agent Or-

ange exposure claims of Blue Water 
Navy veterans on Jan. 1, 2020, under 
the terms of MOAA-backed legislation 
signed by President Donald Trump on 
June 25.

The move complies with the Blue 
Water Navy Vietnam Veterans Act of 
2019, which outlines eligibility rules for 
the benefit and includes Jan. 1 as an 
effective date for the mandatory chang-
es. VA has put the number of potential 
recipients as high as 560,000 Vietnam-
era veterans, but other estimates put 
the figure at 90,000.

As Delays Continue, Help MOAA 
Fight to Speed Blue Water Navy 

Benefit Claim
Navy veterans who served in the wa-

ters off Vietnam may have won court-
room and legislative victories over the 
past several months, but they continue 
to wait for their earned benefits thanks 
to VA’s stay on claims until Jan. 1, 
2020. And while MOAA fights to pro-
vide VA with the resources it needs to 
speed up that process, these veterans 
face another delay in a process that 
could expand their eligibility for medical 
care and other benefits.

Add your voice to these efforts by 
helping MOAA push Congress to pro-
vide funds to the VA that would allow 
the department to expand staffing or 
update systems designed to speed 
these claims. Time is not a luxury af-
forded to many of these veterans, and 
delays on multiple fronts must be met 
head-on wherever possible. Contact 

your legislators here.

Join MOAA’s Summer Storm to 
Support Widows and Prevent Cuts 

– Before It’s Too Late
Time is running out for MOAA’s Sum-

mer Storm, an opportunity for you to 
join our advocacy efforts and meet 
with your members of Congress while 
they are on recess. The full Congress 
will return to Washington on Sept. 9.  
During this year’s Summer Storm, we 
are focusing our legislative efforts to 
ensure the NDAA maintains language 
supporting repeal of the widows tax. 
We are also seeking to halt to massive 
Defense Department medical billet cuts 
until the impacts are properly analyzed 
and shared with Congress.

Members of MOAA’s El Paso, Texas, 
chapter recently met their congress-
woman, Rep. Veronica Escobar.

“Congresswoman Escobar ad-
dressed several priority MOAA issues 
and expressed support for the reten-
tion of the widows tax relief clause in 
the final version of the NDAA when the 
House and Senate meet in Septem-
ber to finalize the NDAA,” reported El 
Paso Chapter President Col. Forrest 
Smith, USA (Ret). “ I was impressed 
by her candor and willingness to en-
tertain different perspectives on issues 
pertaining to Veteran’s and active duty 
military.”
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wife worked part time and claimed 
her benefit before her FRA. Claiming 
her benefit before FRA reduced her 
benefit. To help follow what happens in 
this situation, suppose that your benefit 
at your FRA is $2,000, and her retire-
ment benefit at her FRA is $800. Since 
your wife claimed her benefit before 
her FRA, her reduced benefit would be 
smaller — $746 — if she claimed at 65 
instead of her FRA of 66.

[Source: MoneyTalksNews | Jeff Mill-
er | August 22, 2019 ++]

(Question) Will Social Security Still 
be There When You Retire? I’m 40, and 
I keep reading that there won’t be any 
Social Security left by the time I retire. 
This doesn’t seem fair, since they’re 
taking money out of my paychecks to 
pay for it. Am I right to worry?”

Answer. People have been predict-
ing the downfall of Social Security 
since its creation in 1935. And yet, 
here it is, still chugging along. So, 
why do you keep seeing headlines 
suggesting the system is in trouble? 
Well, because it often is. There were 
headlines earlier this year suggest-
ing Social Security trust funds will 
run dry by 2035 if nothing is done to 
cure a funding shortfall. And these 
stories are often heavily promoted 
by those most likely to benefit: in-
vestment advisers. But here’s the 
thing: Headlines like these have 
popped up many times over the 
years. And something, at least thus 
far, has always been done to cure 
the funding shortfall.

So, the short answer to the question 
is that Social Security is highly likely to 
be around when you reach retirement. 
The reason is simple: There will always 
be a monster group of voters who can 
see the light at the end of the tunnel 
and will be super unhappy if we don’t 
get anything out of a pension we paid 
into for more than 35 years. That be-
ing said, however, your Social Security 
may not look the same as it does today. 

Social Security has had lots of changes 
over the years. A few examples:

• When the program started, the 
government took 1% from pay-
checks to fund it. Now it’s 12.4%, 
half coming from you and half from 
your employer.
• The amount of income subject to 
the tax has gone up: When the pro-
gram started, only the first $3,000 of 
your income was taxed. In 2019, the 
tax applies to the first $132,900.
• In 1935, you could start receiving 
full benefits at 65. While that’s still 
the retirement age for some, full re-
tirement age is now as high as 67, 
depending on when you were born.
• Until 1983, Social Security pay-
ments were nontaxable. Now, how-
ever, depending on your overall in-
come, up to half your benefit can be 
taxable.

These are not only examples of how 
the program has changed over the 
years, they’re also examples of how it 
could change in the future, as well as 
how subtle changes will likely keep So-
cial Security viable. If the Social Secu-
rity trust fund starts running low, Uncle 
Sam could raise any of the above. He 
could increase the percentage you pay, 
your employer pays, or both. He will 
almost certainly continue to levy the 
tax on ever-increasing portions of your 
income. And the thing that’s already 
started and is most likely to continue? 
Raising the retirement age.

While you may be cheered by the 
news that Social Security may live as 
long as you do, don’t be fooled: Social 
Security isn’t your sole retirement so-
lution. Social Security was designed to 
keep seniors from a dog-food diet, not 
to fund a fulfilling retirement. And while 
it may not disappear, it’s highly unlike-
ly to become more generous. Bottom 
line? Think of Social Security as the 
icing. You still need to bake your own 
retirement cake. Learn how with tools 
like our retirement course.

[Source: MoneyTalksNews | Stacy 
Johnson | August 26, 2019 ++]
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